Westmoreland Town Board
Regular Monthly Meeting

December 12, 2011

The regular monthly meeting of the Westmoreland Town Board was called to order at 7:00 P.M. by Supervisor Gregory Sydoriw, with the following Board members present; Councilpersons Kenneth Eisnor, Charles Hebbard, David Husted and Hubert Pritchard.  Also present were Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek, Codes Officer Terry Williamson, Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden, Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola, Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy and Deputy Highway Superintendent Russell Young.
Supervisor Sydoriw asked all to stand for the Pledge of Allegiance. 

The Supervisor then recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.  There being no one present wishing to speak with the Board, he reconvened to the regular meeting.

There were no County Legislators present.

The Supervisor asked for the Highway report.  Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy reported that the Town received two (2) bids for the plow and dump box.  Viking bid $34,600.00 for the dump box, Tracey bid $41,139.00.  The bids for the plow were Tracey $41,170.00, Viking $31,850.00.  Highway Superintendent Eddy had issued an amendment to the bid specifications to require a closed box on the dump.  A lengthy discussion followed.  Highway Superintendent Eddy asked about bidding out for a stainless steel box, which was rejected by the Board.
Superintendent Eddy stated that they completed the sidewalks for this year, 600 feet were done.  There have been a lot of people complementing on how nice they look.  We held an OPP certification class here and 34 people from Westmoreland, Whitestown and the Town of Marshall attended.  We have finished mixing sand and salt.  Still chipping brush and ditching as long as the weather permits.

167 A motion to authorize the purchase of the Viking combination for $188,594.00 was advanced by Councilperson Husted and seconded by Councilperson Eisnor.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.  There will be no extended warranty.

168 After discussion on the replacement of one of the original overhead doors on the Highway Garage, a motion was advanced by Councilperson Husted, to accept the low quote from Overhead Door of $3,045.00.  The motion was seconded by Councilperson Eisnor.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.
Supervisor Sydoriw thanked the Highway Superintendent and asked for the Assessor’s report.
Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek stated that he has been getting the renewals printed up. We will be sending them out at the end of the month. The new exemptions forms are in the hall for anyone who might need one as well as the Snow Birds for those who are leaving at the end of the month.  I will be out on the roads collecting data. As always I will be getting the new address changes to the tax collector as the Nov. transfer’s came in from the County Dec. 6th.

The Supervisor thanked the Sole Assessor for his report and asked for the Codes Report.

Codes Officer Terry Williamson reported that The Joyce Law Firm Installed a two sided sign on Rt. 5 in Lairdsville without approval.  He called the firm and told them the sign was in violation of the zoning ordinance and it must be removed. They took down the sign but the posts are still there.
Sent an order to remedy to the owner of the big log cabin on W. South St. regarding his sump pump discharging water onto the road, which was running down to Lewis’s house and ponding on his lawn. I received a call from Ed Jeffers County highway that it was also freezing on the road causing a dangerous situation. Burt Seymour redirected the pipe on Friday 12/2.
The Water Department reported that a fire hydrant on Stop 7 Road will be replaced.  The cost will be $5,500.00.

The Reading Center Report given by Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden stated that in November we loaned out 1,106 items, and purchased ten new books and 500 book pocket cards for $175.93.
She also reported that Pooh and Rudolph (the inflatables in front of the Reading Center) were vandalized on Sunday.  They were torn and can not be repaired.  The vandalism was reported to the Sheriffs Department.

The Attorney’s report was given by the Attorney for the Town Gregory Mattacola.
Time Warner Cable Franchise Agreement – Research “aerial mile” coverage requirements and options for residences located outside of the specific coverage area in the proposed franchise agreement.

Hydraulic Fracturing – Continue to research options, including zoning changes.  

Department of Labor – Workplace Violence Prevention Policy updated; Training conducted 12/5/11.     

Agreement with Dog Control Officer – Prepare 2012 Employment Contract for Dog Control Officer Position.

Waskiewicz Property Flooding Concern – Prepare Release of Liability and Claims for volunteer workers to property owner.

Lowell Fire Dept. Property – Prepare a purchase offer for Rte 26 property currently owned by Lowell FD.
He spoke of the power point presentation given for the Towns’ employees on Workplace violence.  The Board will be given the presentation.
The offer to purchase the Lowell Fire Department land was accepted and the Attorney will forward $1,000.00 for the down payment.  The Supervisor was authorized to sign the real estate purchase agreement.
Time Warner requires thirty-five (35) or more residences within a linear mile before cable lines will be installed.  Councilperson Pritchard is working on “Dead Zones” within the Town.  

Town Clerk, Beverly Merriman reported that in November, the Town Clerk’s office sold nineteen (19) new dog licenses and renewed forty-three (43) individual dog licenses for $ 420.00.  The State’s share was $ 71.00, to Ag and Markets for the Dog Population Control Program, and the Town’s commission was $349.00. One (1) dog license was cancelled during the month.

On November 2, 2011, we sent out twenty-seven (27) late notices for dog licenses that were due October 31, 2011. Renewal notices, for fifty-four (54) dogs due in December, were sent out November 30, 2011. 

We issued ten (10) certified copies for $100.00.

We issued one (1) marriage license, for $50.00. The Town realized $ 27.50.

There were seven (7) handicapped permits issued or renewed during the month.

Sales of DECALS (hunting/fishing) licenses for 2011 were $1,672.00 and $ 1,579.85 was sent to the State.  The Town’s commission was $ 92.15.

The Town Clerk attended the FEMA Community Coordination Meeting with the Town Supervisor on November 29, 2011 at the Herkimer County Communications Center.

Checks Received:

1. Town of Vernon


purchase of tar pot

$      500.00

2. COVAC



fuel 8/31 to 9/30

     2,695.26

3. State of New York


youth services


        966.00

4. County of Oneida


3rd quarter sales tax

 369,704.33

   

5. COVAC



9/30 to 10/31


     1,861.19

6. EZ Riders



fuel 9/30 to 10/31

        358.88

7. Clark Mills Fire Dept.

fuel



        212.80

8. Westmoreland Justice Court
November- Ossont

     5,760.00

Communications Received:

1. Thank you letter from the Town of Vernon

2. Letter from DEC regarding disposal of rechargeable battery ban.

3. Office of Attorney General State of New York requesting copy of Town of Westmoreland’s Code of Ethics.

4. Letter to National Grid with light pole numbers for Town decorations.

The Town Clerk spoke of an apparent overcharge by the Town for marriage licenses issued in 2011.  The Town Clerk’s program has been corrected.
Board Comments:

Supervisor Sydoriw and Councilperson Hebbard attended a seminar on Hydro-fracturing on November 15, 2011.

Councilperson Hebbard spoke with Mr. Waskiewicz concerning flooding of Crystal Brook in the East South Street area.  Mr. Louis Fedor has also been contacted.  The residents will donate to cover the cost of a track-hoe.
Councilperson Eisnor spoke of researching costs of worker’s compensation coverage.

Councilperson Husted spoke of attending a hydro-fracturing meeting presented by Anthony DeGraffia, A Cornell professor.
Councilperson Pritchard spoke of the Town Historian Nancy Pritchard, working on a request for information on the family named Crandall.

The Supervisor relayed a request by James Wharram, a former highway employee, requesting payment for the three days surrounding the death of his mother-in-law five years ago.  The Town Attorney stated that the statute of limitations has expired.
168 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Eisnor and Seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve the following budget modifications;

General Fund:

        From:  
A5410.400   
Sidewalks

        To:      
A1620.400   
Buildings                   
$2,500.00 (paint salt shed)
        From:
A7110.400 
Parks

        To:
A7140.400 
Pool


$  500.00
Highway:  
         Increase:  DA 3501     CHIPS revenue

         Increase:  DA 5112.2  Capital                         $7,767.23
         From:
DA5130.2     (Equipment)

$5,608.53

         From:
DA5130.21   (Insurance)

$8,597.43

         From:
DA9010.8     (NYS Retirement)
$5,186.60

         From
DA9040.8     (Compensation)
$1,743.34

         From
DA9045.8     (Life Insurance)
$   520.80

         To:
DA5130.41   (Fuel)

          $21,656.70


    

   


All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

The health insurance was discussed as to when the Health Savings Accounts would be funded. 

The Board discussed using the monies saved by changing insurance coverage to reimburse employees for hospital charges incurred since September.

169 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard and seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to accept and place on file the Supervisor’s, Town Clerk’s and Codes Reports.  All Board members voted Aye and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

170 Supervisor Sydoriw advanced a motion to accept and place on file the minutes of November 14, 2011.  The motion was seconded by Councilperson Hebbard, all Board members voted AYE and the motion was carried.

171 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard and seconded by Councilperson Husted to approve and order paid the General Fund Vouchers, 495-541 which total $67,691.62.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

172 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Husted and seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and order paid the Highway Claims 251-281, which total $122,420.37.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

173 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard and seconded by Councilperson Husted to approve and order paid the Water Fund Claims as follows;


Westmoreland Water
claims 73-78
which total
$2576.47


Tindall Water

claim 15
which totals
$6260.23

All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Sydoriw stated the next regular meeting will be held January 9, 2012 at 7:00 P.M.  The Year End meeting will be on December 28, 2011 at 8:00 A.M. and the Organizational Meeting will be held January 3, 2012 at 6:00 P.M.

174 There being no other business to be brought before the Board, Councilperson Hebbard advanced a motion to adjourn this meeting, seconded by Councilperson Husted,  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried and adjourned this meeting at 9:04 P.M.
Respectfully submitted,

Beverly J. Merriman

Town Clerk 
